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City of Park City Budget Process 

 

 

 

March 2017 

 Budget worksheets are 
distributed to  

Department Heads 

April 2017 

 Department Heads 
submit initial budget 

requests for 2018 

May - June 2017 

 City Administrator and 
Director of Finance meet 
with Department Heads 

to review budget requests 

June 2017 

Revenues and Expenses 
are combined and 
reviewed by City 
Administrator 

June 2017 

 Follow-up meetings with 
Department Heads to 
review final proposed 

budget 

July 2017 

 Proposed Budget 
presented to City Council 

August 2017 

 Final Budget published in 
local newspaper at least 
10 days prior to public 

hearing 

August 2017 

 Public Hearing and 
Adoption of 2018 Budget 

August 2017 

 Adopted Budget filed 
with County Clerk and 

State 

November 2017 

2017 Budget reviewed for 
potential amendments 

December 2017 

2018 Budget document is 
distributed  

January 2018 

 Budget goes into effect  

March 2018 

 Begin work on 2019 
Budget 
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 City of Park City 

Department Heads and Appointed Officials 

Department Heads 

City Administrator                              Jack Whitson  jwhitson@parkcityks.com 

Assistant City Administrator             Dana Walden  dwalden@parkcityks.com 

City Clerk/Finance Director               Daniela Rivas  drivas@parkcityks.com 

Police Chief                                           Phil Bostian  pbostian@parkcityks.com 

Public Works Director                         Rick Norman  publicworks@parkcityks.com 

Senior Center Director                        Madison Shriner mshriner@parkcityks.com 

City Attorney                                         Doug Moshier                attorney@parkcityks.com 

 

 

 

Appointed Officials 
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Dear Honorable Mayor Mann, City Council, and Citizens of the City of Park City: 

 

Enclosed is the Approved Fiscal Year 2018 Budget for the City of Park City. Through the leadership of the 

Governing Body, input from Park City residents and the diligence of Administration, we have put together 

this financial plan. Similar to previous years, we have managed our way through an approximate 

$150,000 shortfall and presented a 2018 balanced budget. Since 2017, the City has been managing 

ŜȄǇŜƴǎŜǎ ǘƻ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜ ƻǳǊǎŜƭǾŜǎ ŦƻǊ I. нлууΣ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜ ƻŦ YŀƴǎŀǎΩǎ ƴŜǿ ǘŀȄ ƭƛŘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǘŀȄ ƭƛŘ ŎƻǳǇƭŜŘ with 

decreasing service revenue and increased operating costs has shifted our efforts towards cost savings.  

This adopted budget continues to maintain outstanding services for residents and visitors to Park City, 

ensures continued financial strength by meeting our cash reserve requirements and is a balanced budget.  

The 2018 budget includes a 1.1 mill levy increase. The purpose of this increase is to help offset increased 

General Fund expenses. In 2016, our tax base was $63,323,165. In 2017, our tax base increased to 

$70,748,112; an 11% increase. This increase is attributed to increases in assessed valuation and the 

expiration of several tax abatements that were in place.  The total 2018 adopted budget is $14,341,592. 

The City has foregone wage increases since 2015. Also, this budget includes a 10҈ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ 

health insurance plan. Even after numerous revenue shortfalls, our employees always stay the course and 

rise to the challenge as they continue to do more with less. We will continue to monitor our budget and 

make adjustments on both sides as we see necessary.  

We continue to work very hard on your behalf to maintain the difficult balance of addressing community 

needs while being responsible stewards to public funds. I would also like to thank our staff for their 

efforts in the preparation of the 2018 budget. They have been asked to prioritize, innovate and often 

delay projects in order to meet our budget requirements. They have continued to cut operating expenses 

and have prevented the need to consider layoffs or service cutbacks. I am confident that the budget 

reflects the vision and values of the City Council and am looking forward to another successful financial 

year. 

 

Respectfully, 

 

Jack Whitson 

City Administrator 
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Fiscal Year 2017 Highlights 
 
2017 has seen a number of City Council priorities implemented or initiated.  
 
 A New Administrative Building was still under construction at the beginning of the year. Construction 
began on the 22,000 square-foot structure in May 2016. At the beginning of 2017, the City embarked on a 
yearlong project to re-locate City offices which used much of the CityΩǎ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎ for 2017. City 
employees worked long days to make sure they were meeting their responsibilities on top of the tasks 
associated with re-locating. This included preparation and coordination of bid packages, scheduling, cost 
control, evaluation of City process & procedures, etc.  The building was finally completed in June of 2017 
and the move into the facility occurred in July of 2017. As would be the case with any intense project, City 
employees ran incredibly hard to move into the new building. The final move was exciting and exhausting 
at the same time. ¢ƘŜ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ƛǎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŜŘ ǘƻ ƘƻǳǎŜ tŀǊƪ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ƳǳƴƛŎƛǇŀƭ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ 
century.   The Park City Administration Building will include; City Administration, Human Resources, Legal, 
Planning and Zoning, Building Inspections, Accounting, Utility Billing, Court, Code Enforcement and Police. 
Additional space, more privacy and overall a better opportunity to interact with residents are just a few 
reasons this move was a long time coming.  The building is designed to accommodate expansion over its 
anticipated 30 year useful life and is also energy efficient. The project's architect is WDM Architects and 
general contractor is Sauerwein Construction. The previous City Hall was located at 6110 N. Hydraulic 
Park City, KS. This building is currently on the market for sale.    
 
This $5,500,000 project was financed with City of Park City Cash reserves that totaled $2,000,000 along 
with a Public Building Commission Revenue bond issue in the amount of $3,500,000. With the large down 
payment, the City was able to reduce the amount borrowed in 2017.  This in turn assisted with 
maintaining ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǎǘǊŜƴƎǘƘΦ ¢ƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ !!- bond rating was reaffirmed in 2017 with rating 
agencies continuing to cite ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǎǘŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ strong management with good financial 
policies and practices as key components of the AA- rating. Additionally, the City has very strong 
budgetary flexibility with an available cash reserve in fiscal year 2016 of 60% of operating expenditures. 
The aforementioned rating with a clean audit from our external auditors, the City of Park City has a stable 
outlook and adheres to its well-embedded financial practices.  
 

 
 
Adding to our economic development, the City also approved two additional Industrial Revenue Bond 
issues in 2017. These new buildings and projects will create more jobs and provide additional tax revenue 
when their 5-10 yea tax abatements has expired. The largest Industrial Revenue Bond issue (Echo Hills 
Apartment project) which is still underway would build 232 units at a cost of $25 million dollars. Rents 
would start out in the $650 range with apartments ranging from 1-3 bedrooms. This project would bring 
in permit fees, utility revenue, and job creation.   Also, in October of 2017, the City received a donation of 
80 acres of land. This land is planned to be placed in the Park City Land Bank. This will allow the City to 
abate the specials on these properties. The City plans on re-platting the land and obtaining bond 
financing to make the lots shovel ready. This area will be called High Ridge 3rd Addition. 
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In the world of building inspection, the City raised permit fees for 1 & 2 single family homes in 2016 which 
in turn saw increases in revenue for 2017. The need for the increase came from 20+ years of having no 
increase in permit fees. The City also did not collect rental property permit fees due to a new law passed 
in 2016 that stated cities could not condition the licensing of rental properties on an interior inspection.  
²ƛǘƘ ƳǳŎƘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ŜƴŦƻǊŎŜƳŜƴǘ ŦƻǊ ǊŜƴǘŀƭ ƘƻǳǎƛƴƎ ƎƻƴŜΣ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŘŜǘŜǊƳƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǊŜƳƻǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǊŜƴǘŀƭ 
housing code would be in the best interest of the City. Lastly, there were 34 new homes and 7 new 
duplexes built in 2017. This is 2 more homes than 2016 and 2 less duplexes over 2016. The City issued 171 
building permits in 2017. This is a 6% decrease over 2016. 
 
In the Water Department, the City Council approved an ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǳǘƛƭƛǘȅ ŘƛǎŎƻƴƴŜŎǘ ŦŜŜΦ ¢ƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ 
disconnect fee increased from $35.00 to $70.00. This was made in an effort to mitigate the number of 
water disconnects the City has every month. The City averages 70 to 90 utility disconnects a month. Also, 
the City Council approved an increase in Utility rates. City base water and sewer rates were increased by 
2%. This increase will assist the City in financing a new sewer plant the City will need in the near future.  
 
The Court Department decided to follow suit and take a proactive approach to encourage people to use 
their seatbelts. In the last legislative session by means of House Bill 2076, a seatbelt education fund that 
would be used to fund programs across the state was created. In order to fund this program, state 
seatbelt fines would increase from $10.00 to $30.00. The City Ordinance charged $10.00 and therefore in 
light of the state changes, was also increased from $10.00 to $30.00 in 2017.  
  
¢ƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ƛƴǾŜǎǘƳŜƴǘ ƛƴ ƛƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ƳŀƛƴǘŜƴŀƴŎŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ƛƴ C¸м7.  
 
Significant street & utility rehabilitation projects were undertaken in 2017. Firstly, The City continued its 
Manhole Rehabilitation Project to include ten additional manholes in 2017. The Kansas Department of 
Health and Environment requires the City to act upon inflow and infiltration into our sanitary sewer 
system. The annual program consists of replacing those manholes that are most in need. This 
rehabilitation includes a protective coating which provides a cost effective permanent seal against 
corrosion and infiltration. Also, in early 2017, the City made repairs to the main sewer lift station which 
included rebuilding the motor in the pump. The City decided fixing the pump at a cost of approximately 
$20,000 would be a better choice than buying a new one (at a cost of approximately $50,000).  The City 
was able to continue operations by using the backup pump.  These pumps are capable of pumping 3,000 
Ǝŀƭƭƻƴǎ ǇŜǊ ƳƛƴǳǘŜ ŀƴŘ ŀǊŜ ǎƛȄ ŦŜŜǘ ǘŀƭƭΦ 9ƛƎƘǘȅ ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ǿŀǎǘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊ ƎƻŜǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘƛǎ ƭƛŦǘ 
station. Lastly, the Public Works Department also began replacing fire hydrants in the community. The 
department identified 16 Fire hydrants that needed to be replaced and were over 60 years old. These are 
gold medallion 3-way hydrants which meet all fire department regulations. This was completed in late 
2017 and totaled $79,200. This was paid out of the Utility Operating Reserve Fund.   
  

2017 City Street projects included a Chip and Fog Seal Street Improvement Project on Broadway north of 
53rd Street to 69th Street North. This project will help extend the life of this heavily trafficked area 
between five and ten years. This project covered approximately 2 miles and totaled approximately 
$280,000. Also, the annual street reconstruction project this year covered Beaumont and Cloverdale and 
was done by Cornejo and Sons totaling approximately $135,000. Lastly, the City re-surfaced the 
intersection of 61st and Prospect.  This intersection was resurfaced with concrete rather than asphalt as 
this is one of the busiest intersections in the City. The cost of re-surfacing this intersection totaled 
approximately $34,000 and was paid out of the Special Street and Highway fund. The City also striped Air 
Capital Dr. and Beaumont Street. The visibility of these ǎǘǊŜŜǘǎΩ striping was greatly reduced and was in 
need of re-striping The City took on this project which included about 2,000 lineal feet. This was last 
striped in 2011. This was also paid with the Special Streets and Highway Budget. These street 
improvements allow the City to delay more significant reconstruction efforts along these corridors. The 
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ŦƻŎǳǎ ƻƴ ŎǊƛǘƛŎŀƭ ƛƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ŜƴǎǳǊŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ǎǘǊŜŜǘǎ ǊŜƳŀƛƴ well maintained, enhancing 
both drivability and mobility in the community. Despite escalation in construction costs due to the 
economic climate, all projects planned for FY17 have been undertaken within the funding allotted for the 
fiscal year.    Smaller projects included rehabilitation of the Park City Pride Building. This included re-sheet 
rocking and new windows totaling $8,000. Also the City made repairs to the 53rd Street Bridge over 
Chisholm Creek totaling $26,000 from Special Street & Highway Funds. Larger projects included the re-
improvement of main traffic-way of 53rd and I-135 and 53rd and Broadway. This project is in partnership 
with Kansas Department of Transportation and lasted a year and a half. The project cost was 
approximately two million dollars. 
 
Progress has been made on quality of life projects for the City of Park City. The City received a grant from 
the Wichita Area Metropolitan  Planning Organization (WAMPO) for the Planning Walkable Places 
Program. The grant will allow the City to hire a consultant to do a sidewalk study for the City. This project 
will be in full swing in 2018. Also, tƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ƴŜǿŜǎǘ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴ, the Disc Golf Course, has been a success in 
Hap McLean Park. In 2017, the City decided to make the tee pads permanent by swapping out the 
removable pads with concrete tee pads.  Two large tournaments were held at the Disc Golf Course in 
2017. The City also continued with its City wide Clean-up Day which occurs the 3rd Saturday in April. 
Citizens are able to drop off their brush and limbs from 7 a.m. to 11 a.m. The City also continued its 
Coupon Program for Trash Disposal. The trash coupons can be picked up at City Hall throughout the year 
to dispose of one ton of trash. This allows citizens who ŀǊŜƴΩǘ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅ-wide clean up 
day/brush and limb day to drop off their trash anytime during the year at the designated location.  
 
Internally, the City continued with its wellness committee and a wellness program.  The City also decided 
to look at other health insurance providers to see if the City could obtain costs savings in paid premiums. 
The City went out for bids and by changing health plans, was able to save approximately $200,000 in 
monthly premiums. The City was also able to set aside monies for health reimbursement accounts for City 
employees. Additionally, City employees were able to choose from two plans; one of which reimbursed 
the employee $100 a month. The City also continued the free biometric screenings for our employees 
along with a discounted YMCA membership for 2017.   
 
The Park City Senior Center continues to improve its programs in 2017! These improved programs and 
services are largely due to the budget it had been afforded which includes County Aging reimbursements 
and Senior Center Fees. The Senior Center was able to acquire a van and refurbish it for the use of 
transportation on outings, daytrips, and cultural events. The van has made trips and outings a safer and 
more affordable opportunity for seniors. Also in 2017 a wider range of higher quality programs and 
activities were offered such as fashion shows, art classes, educational events, and great seats at Century II 
are just a few examples.   These include Friendship Meals and Meal on Wheels, card games, art/craft 
classes, fitness/health classes, foot/nail care, educational opportunities, dances, presentations, daytrips 
and outings, information and referrals, tax assistance, Medicare guidance, & volunteer opportunities. 
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 In 2017, the center celebrated its 20th anniversary and was able to provide these services to nearly 700 
seniors helping to increase health, knowledge, socialization, and satisfaction amongst a population often 
categorized as vulnerable with limited resources. Being able to offer these new services and programs has 
played a large role in helping the Park City Senior Center with membership goals and reach out to seniors 
who may not have visited the center before. Senior Center membership was slightly down in 2017 but 
duplicated attendance was up 4% from 2016 to 2017. Although there were less people who visited the 
center last year, those who did visit attended more often. 
 
In the Park City Police department, officers were the main priority. From the ƴŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ largest police force 
to our small police force, police departments of all sizes are being forced to rethink how they fill their 
ranks. While public safety departments face some of the same problems other employers do with an 
incredibly low U.S. unemployment rate, it also has to deal with the jobΩs low pay, tarnished image, 
increasingly higher standards for new recruits, high turnover and limited job flexibility. With the support 
of the City Council, the Park City Police Department adopted a $2.00 per hour increase for all Certified 
Police Officers, added differential pay for officers taking on additional duties, and approved a recruitment 
incentive for up to 4 Police Officers at $2,500 each. This began in late 2016 and continued into 2017. Even 
with these recruiting incentives and increases in pay, keeping a full police force has been difficult. One of 
the 2017 Department Goals was to recruit, screen, hire and train highly qualified persons for the position 
of Police Officer. The City was able to hire three new officers in 2017. The Police Department has 14 
sworn police officers at the end of 2017 but has an authorized strength of 17 officers which leaves the 
Department still trying to fill open positions. Much of 2017 included strategic planning for the City 
Administration building move; the entire police force moved from two different facilities into one. 
Through coordination and planning, the Police Department was able to do this successfully. This included 
re-organizing and modernizing ǘƘŜ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΩǎ equipment and IT network. Lastly, the Police 
Department continued to work on improving supervision and quality control.   The Police Department 
continues to use the Lexipol Policy Manual.  Officers receive daily training bulletins that require them to 
read policies and take a short test to document that they understand them.  Lexipol has given the Police 
Department the ability to have a constantly updated and comprehensive policy manual for the first time 
in the history of the department. The Park City Police Department answered 7,959 9-1-1 calls in 2017.   
 
The City continued with its Fleet replacement program and replaced two Ford Crown Victoria Cruisers 
with two Ford Explorer Police vehicles that totaled $78,000 which include outfitting these vehicles. Also, 
Public works was able to replace two vehicles. A 2001 Chevrolet pickup was replaced with a 2017 Dodge 
pickup. This new truck was approximately $24,000. Also, a 1995 ½ ton Chevrolet pickup was replaced 
with a 2018 Ram ¾ Ton Single Cab Pickup in the amount of $23,850. Both of these vehicles were paid out 
of the 2017 Budget Special Street and Highway Fund.   The Public Works Department also replaced aging 
equipment which included a 17 year old front end loader and an 18 year old Skid steer and purchased a 
new Bobcat. The front loader cost approximately $172,000 and the Skid Steer with a trade-in cost 
approximately $34,000.   
 
Lastly, City Council appointed Brandi Baily as the new Council Representative of Ward 2.  Ms. Baily is 
replacing Council Member Joel Pumphrey who resigned in September of 2017. aǎΦ .ŀƛƭȅΩǎ term expires 
November of 2019. Ms. Baily was the City Treasurer prior to her appointment as Council member. She 
was replaced by Samantha Miller.  Also, In November of 2017, the General Election brought new Ward 3 
Council member Ben Sauceda who will be sworn into office in January of 2018. Council member Gary 
Aldrich will continue to serve his term. Council member John Lehnherr was also elected new Council 
President for 2017.   
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9ƭŜŎǘŜŘ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ /ƛǘȅ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŀŘŜǊΩǎ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜƳŜƴǘ ƛƴ /ƛǘȅ ƻŦ Park City government. Aware, 
engaged citizens are the cornerstone of good local government. In reviewing this budget document, 
readers have the opportunity to educate themselves about and become involved in the organization that 
most directly affects the quality of life for Park City. ¢ƘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘ 
essential policy and operating tools. The budget document describes how the City plans to use its 
resources to meet the needs of the community. It is also a resource for citizens interested in learning 
more about the operation of their City government.  
 
¢ƘŜ /ƛǘȅ ƻŦ tŀǊƪ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ŘƛǾƛŘŜŘ into 6 sections. This structure gives you insight into the 
ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴΦ ¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ /ƛǘȅΩǎ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŀŘŜǊ Ŏŀƴ ǎŜŜ Ƙƻǿ 
property and sales taxes, utility payments, and other fees flow through the organization to support the 
services that residents need and expect from the City. The budget starts with several narrative sections, 
including the Administrators Message and the City of Park City Highlights. These sections provide a 
context for the numbers that follow.  Each figureτwhether it represents dollars, people, or equipmentτ
plays an important part in a service being provided to the community. 
 
The City budget fulfills several functions: 
 
ω !ǘ ƛǘǎ Ƴƻǎǘ ōŀǎƛŎ ƭŜǾŜƭΣ ǘƘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ƛǎ ŀƴ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘƛƴƎ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘΦ Lǘ ŜǎǘŀōƭƛǎƘŜǎ ǘƘe basic guidelines that the 
City uses to measure and control expenditures and to track its revenues.  
 
ω ¢ƘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŀƭǎƻ ǎŜǊǾŜǎ ŀǎ ŀƴ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ƎǳƛŘŜΦ Lǘ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŜǎ ǿƻǊƪ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳǎ ŀƴŘ goals to be achieved for 
each department or unit in the coming fiscal year. 
 
ω !ǘ ǘƘŜ ƘƛƎƘŜǎǘ ƭŜǾŜƭΣ ǘƘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǇƻƭƛŎȅ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘΦ ¢ƘŜ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ budget process is the one 
time during the year when all City operations and processes are reviewed in a comprehensive manner. 
The City reviews the needs of the community, priorities, and goals and then matches resources against 
those needs, priorities, and goals. Resources are limited, so choices must be made. The annual budget 
reflects those choices. 
 
ω CƛƴŀƭƭȅΣ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ŀƭƭ ƭŜǾŜƭǎΣ ǘƘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ƛǎ ŀ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƻƻƭΦ Lt is one of the means that the City 
uses to explain the various demands, needs, constraints, resources, and opportunities it faces. It 
communicates the choices made and the direction in which the City is headed. 
 
 


